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Attachment G - Public Information Meeting Minutes 

Thursday, April 21,2011 
7:00 p.m. 

Halifax Hall, 1841 Argyle Street, Halifax 

Richard Harvey, Senior Planner, HRM Planning Services 
Shanan Pictou, Planning Technician, HRM Planning Services 
Cara McFarlane, Planning Controller, HRM Planning Services 

Councillor Dawn Sloane, District 12 
Bette Watson-Borg, President and CEO, YMCA 
Michael Napier, Architect 
Alan Endall, Architect 

Approximately 70 

1. Call to Order, Purpose of Meeting - Richard Harvey 

The puhlic information meeting was called to order at approximately 7:00 p.m. Mr. Harvey 
introduced Shanan Pictou, Cara McFarlane, Councillor Dawn Sloane (District 12), and Michael 
Napier, the applicant. 

Mr. Harvey explained that HRM has received an application to amend HRM's planning 
documents for the CBC site at the corner of Sackville and South Park streets. He stated that the 
purpose of the meeting was to explain the proposal and provide background about the planning 
process and then to receive feedback, comments, and questions from members of the public. 

Mr. Harvey stated that no decisions would be made at the meeting and that any decisions would 
be made at a later date by Halifax Regional Council. 

2. Overview of planning process 

Mr. Harvey explained that the YMCA intends to redevelop its South Park Street site and the 
neighhouring CBC site in Halifax. The site was shown on the slide. The YMCA is proposing an 
amendment to the Downtown Halifax Municipal Planning Strategy (MPS) and Land Use By-law 
(LUB) to change the height requirement from 23 metres to 46 metres on the CBC site but would 
be in keeping with the 49 metre requirement. Changing the height allowances on this particular 
site, although seemingly just small by way of a change, is actually a substantial application and it 
requires several amendments to the MPS policies and LUB regulations. 



By way of process, it was explained that an application has been before Regional Council. It 
decided to have planning staff look at the application in detail and seek public input. A 
significant amount of steps are to follow including: public consultation and a detailed review. 
With this a staff repmi would be devised, which would be considered by committees, who would 
make a recommendation to Regional Council. Regional Council would then consider the staff 
report and committee recommendations. If it wishes to further consider the proposal and 
amendments to the planning documents, it would need to hold a public hearing before making a 
decision. 

3. Presentation of Proposal - Richard Harvey 

Mr. Harvey outlined that building heights facing the Citadel have been regulated since mid-
1980s. At that time, in addition to view plane requirements, the counci I of the City of Halifax 
asked staff to consider special definitive heights in proximity to Citadel so that buildings would 
be sensitive towards Citadel Hill. At that time, in many areas of our downtown, maximum 
heights were not actually specified. 

Mr. Harvey indicated that the result of this was the adoption of specific lower huilding height 
requirements along Brunswick and Sackville streets, which was referred to as Band A. He noted 
that the new Downtown Halifax Secondary Municipal Planning Strategy and Downtown Land 
Use By-law was just recently adopted. It carried forward that the same concept of lower heights 
around the Citadel was carried forward. 

With the adoption of the new Downtown Halifax Secondary Municipal Planning Strategy and 
Downtown Land Use By-law, a new policy approach was introduced that suggests that the 
planning policies should only be reviewed and possibly changed in limited circumstances. One 
of these is when there are proposals that possibility confer significant public benefit. Policy 89 
from the Downtown Halifax Secondary Municipal Planning Strategy that addresses this was 
reviewed. 

Mr. Harvey indicated that the critical matter under consideration is suitability of amending the 
height on the CBC site from 23 metres to 49 metres. On this basis it was suggested that there 
were two critical matters to discuss: 1) what will be the impact of potentially changing the height 
on this corner with regards to the Citadel, the site itself, and the surroundings?; and 2) what is the 
public benefit associated with this project and should it influence whether or not the height 
should be changed on this corner? He indicated that there may be other matters to consider, but 
at this time, these are viewed as being very important for the application. 

4. Presentation of Proposal- Bette Watson-Borg, President and Chief Executive 
Officer, YMCA 

Ms. Watson-Borg gave a detailed overview of the YMCA organization, its history in Halifax, 
and indicated that its South Park facility was outdated, too small, and in need of replacement. 
She indicated that this led to discussions with the CBC who have been facing similar issues with 



its building. This resulted in a joint proposal. 

She thanked everyone for giving up their time this evening and sharing their interest in this 
project. 

5. Presentation of Proposal - Michael Napier and Alan Enda)) 

Michael Napier introduced that his firm has been working on this project for over a couple of 
years. He indicated that an analysis of all of the factors in the area, starting with the urban 
context, was done. Pictures of the existing CBC and YMCA buildings were shown along with 
the Citadel and other surrounding buildings. 

Mr. Napier presented a Ilumber of slides to illustrate the context of the YMCA proposal. 

Alan Endall was introduced and indicated has been involved with YMCA in several projects 
over the last several years in various locations throughout Canada. Over the last 20 to 25 years, 
his firm has been responsible for several major complex, urban, mixed use projects both in 
downtown Vancouver, other locations in Canada, and in Europe. 

Mr. Endall presented a variety of sketches and drawings to show how the design of the proposal 
evolved on the basis of the site's context. He highlighted the importance of the site from a 
variety of perspectives including as an important civic function with it being at the tenninus of 
an important view from Bell Road, in between the Public Gardens and Citadel Hill, and from a 
streetscape scale. 

An overview of the entire building design was presented. 

5. Questions and Comments 

Joe Skerry, Halifax, is familiar with the site and has a high regard for the wonderful work and 
dedicated staff of the YMCA. To think that no development would happen on that wonderful site 
would be asinine. He has no objection to the YMCA itself but does firmly oppose to putting 
another Fenwick on the corner of the location. Although opposed to putting and changing the 
height to 49 metres, he has no objection and is quite understanding with regard to locating it 
inside. He wondered why the public meeting was held on the night before a four day religious 
holiday. He would have appreciated the material being available for review before the meeting 
and believes that things should have been delineated in clearer focus. He wanted to record that he 
has no objection to tall buildings but does not want more Fenwick tower type development. He 
believes Fenwick and the Trillium are abominations where they are located. Another crime 
would be committed by allowing this project to take place on that corner. He asked when the 
height restriction of 23 metres established and what was the rationale in reaching that decision? 
Mr. Harvey explained that when the HRM by Design review was OCCUlTing, much of what is 
called Band A was not reviewed in any detail but was simply carried forward. 

Kenzie'MacDonald stated that for most of the last 22 years, he has use this neighbourhood 
everyday. The impact and potential change of the height is beneficial to the entire neighbourhood 



and public. There are very few recreational options for the public south of the Citadel. There are 
a couple of schools and a gym. What is being proposed here is a tremendous asset to the entire 
neighbourhood. He believes it should he allowed. 

One resident, a consultant physician at QEII, says that ifhe knew this was being proposed he 
would never have hought a condo on the 15 floor of his building because it will take away his 
view completely. He stated he now see the setting sun and the Public Gardens. There is a lot of 
activity at the Metro Centre and trying to get out of this area after an event may take an hour 
because there is so much traffic. This development will add to the traffic chaos. Currently, there 
is heavy traffic on Dresden Rowand he is concerned about congestion. Mr. Napier said that there 
are no changes proposed to Annandale as it exists right now. The proposal would be extension 
from Annandale through the property to the Public Gardens. As such, the pedestrian passageway 
we are talking about would not affect any of the existing parking access. The hope is that more 
people will actually be able to walk tlu'ough there and have some place to go rather than the kind 
of dreary parking garage area that is there now. 

The resident said that on two occasions in his building there were fire alarms and coming down 
the stairs was quite a job particular for the elderly. He asked how there were going to conquer 
that? He strongly opposes this development although he appreciates the aspirations of the 
YMCA. 

Jim MacFadzean, Halifax, stated that this is a very exciting project to come to this city. The 
Public Gardens is there to restore the mind and soul is a neighbor. People walk through the 
gardens to refresh themselves spiritually and recreationally. The enhanced YMCA provides an 
incredible facility which connects with the meaning of the Public Gardens. The new YMCA 
provides increased and world class facilities for fitness, health and wellbeing. The Wanderer's 
Grounds have been omitted in this conversation. This is another area that is presently extremely 
lifeless and needs some very careful work done to it. Upgrades could be done in conjunction 
with this project. He stated that he isa member of the Friends of the Public Gardens and feels 
very, very strongly that the Public Gardens and everything around it will be enhanced. He added 
it is not going to be perfect for everybody. People are concerned about the view from Citadel Hill 
down to the corner at South Park and Sackville Streets. He doesn't believe that many people go 
up to Citadel Hill to gaze on the corner of South Park and Sackville Streets. He is passionate 
about this project, a friend of the Public Gardens, a friend of Citadel Hill, and a friend of the city 
which he loves very much. 

Jennifer Powley, Halifax, is with the Ecology Action Centre and is curious as to why, just after 
two years after the adoption of HRM by Design, is HRM already looking at making changes to 
the height requirement. Mr. Harvey said it is an impOliant issue but there is policy context from 
council to consider this. Anyone can make an application at any particular point in time. It is up 
to the counci I at the end of the day if it wishes to consider this or not. Mr. Napier said that they 
originally were going to present this to council before HRM by Design came into effect. Through 
deliberations with staff and councilors, it was decided not to come in as a grandfathered 
proposal. It is felt that to a large extent, besides asking for the height change at the corner, that 
there are a lot of rational reasons why it should be granted. 



Ms. Powley said that there are many public benefits but are there any environmental principles in 
order to get those additional storeys. She added a question about affordable housing. Mr. Napier 
said that many different aspects have been looked at but presently there is not an affordable 
housing aspect. His firm is very interested in all the environmental and green issues hut we don't 
have full control over that at this point because they are not necessarily going to be the 
developers. The actual RFP that will go out will have goals that hopefully will be adopted with 
the developers. With the YMCA and everything else that is heing proposed, he believes the firm 
is over the top as far as giving back on a bonus basis. Ms. Powley stated that is a beautiful 
proposal. 

Bill Hyde, Bedford, stated is a retired architect and a member of the HRM by Design Task Force. 
He is keeping an open mind on the project and will not comment on the project itself but he does 
have a couple of questions for clarification. Exactly what is the proposal regarding the change in 
maximum height. Would it just he the CBC property? Assuming the maximum height is 
changed, and assuming that this proposal doesn't go ahead, does the change in height remain or 
benefit any future projects or does it disappear with the project? Mr. Harvey said the proposal is 
strictly for the CBC site. What does need to be considered is whether this height allowance will 
actually tied strictly to this particular proposal such that it would only apply if a recreation 
facility is proposed. That is a consideration staff would have to work through as a more detailed 
review is done. 

Allan Robertson, Halifax, is unsure about the proposal. He stated that everyone loves the 
YMCA. He went there at 10 years old, still uses it and his grandchildren use the daycare. He 
thinks the YMCA has to be a little careful about how it is using its "goodwill capital", They 
don't want to be accused of being a bad c0l1)orate citizen although he believes they will be. He 
uses "corporate" in the broadest sense. He noted that the YMCA, notwithstanding its charitable 
work and so on, is a very large well-managed national corporation and it's advised by a board 
which is very, very well established in the corporate sense in Halifax. It's done properly and he 
has great respect for it. In looking at the website about this particular project, there are a number 
of guiding principles. The first one is that the YMCA wilJ only ask for what it needs as a 
minimum to meet the vision. He sees it as asking for the ability to violate the height restrictions 
in HRM by Design. Most are aware that the development process in Halifax used to be, and 
maybe still is, a bargaining procedure where the developer asks for much more than they expect 
to get. They alJow themselves to be bargained back to the goal which itself is always more than 
alJowed. I sense that the YMCA is going to be accused of being exactly like this kind of 
developer. That doesn't mean good corporate citizenship. 

The second guiding principle says they YMCA is going to provide the city with the gift of a new 
centre. It's not a gift. Although a new YMCA would be truly wonderful, and he does support the 
concept, don't forget that the YMCA is a large, sophisticated corporation using professional 
architects, a professional development company, and it's going to pursue a large commercial real 
estate development to make as much money as possible. There is nothing wrong with that but 
don't say it is a gift. This is abusing the YMCA's corporate goodwill. 

The third principle is to remain as a good neighbor in this special area of Peninsula Halifax. How 
does one remain a good neighbor if the letter and the spirit of neigh hour hood planning principles 



are violated? Countless hours were spent over the past two or three years in the HRM by Design 
process. Probably more than one million dollars was spent when counting up the consulting time, 
the time spent, all of the costs of doing the various public sessions and so on. Most didn't charge 
anything for it because we are just ordinary citizens. It took a long time but at least it clearly 
specified the development process, rules and clear height provisions for Citadel Hill which have 
worked so well in the past and were endorsed unanimously by the public. 

The by-law was approved by council less than two years ago. The intent was that there was 
going to be a clear set of rules and that site by site decisions would be a thing of the past. Where 
are we now? Again, we're being asked for height, and maybe setback, variances as well. He 
doesn't see how that makes the YMCA a good neighbor. The issues are really quite simple. 
There are guidelines that have to be followed. 

Dr. Carla Wheaton introduced herself as the Cultural Research Manager for the Mainland Nova 
Scotia Field Unit of Parks Canada that is responsible for managing the Halifax Citadel National 
Historic Place of Canada. Their mandate is to protect and present the natural and cultural 
treasures within their care for present and future generations of Canadians. As a member of the 
community and as a stakeholder, she is here to offer Parks Canada's perspective that the current 
maximum height 01'23 metres at the corner of Sackville and South Park Streets should be 
retained. The height allowance dates back to the 1980s with the establishment of the area known 
as Band A on the street sUITounding the Halifax Citadel for the purpose of maintaining a 
sensitive and complimentary setting for Citadel Hill by controlling the height of new 
development in its vicinity to reflect the historic and traditional scale of development. The 
current MPS approved by council in 2009, following the extensive public consultations under 
I-IRM by Design, has reaffirmed this objective by establishing a heights framework guided in 
part by this principle. In this and in many other ways, the HRM has been visionary in its efforts 
to adopt measures that encourage development that is respectful of heritage. It was for this 
reason that Parks Canada suppOlied HRM by Design and it is why we continue to support the 
Downtown Halifax SPS. Parks Canada would welcome neighbouring development that respects 
the current MPS mid the existing height allowances. She stated that it is our view that by 
doubling the height allowance adjacent to the site will weaken protections that have been 
established to ensure the continued relevance of the Halifax Citadel National Historic Site 
Canada as an iconic destination and as a nationally recognized symbol of the City of Halifax. 

Brahm Segal, Halifax, is not opposed to the YMCA. There are people from the neighborhood 
that really support the YMCA's mission and all the good they do as an institution coast to coast. 
On the other hand, there are ways of delivering on the mission without changing the HRM by 
Design concept. The public is being asked to buy into a concept of a black box. The developers 
are unknown and the plan does not show how the development will look five years after it is 
built (is it another Paramount - not necessarily good). Does it only contain tenants or is it' owners 
who occupy the building? To what grade will this be developed? What will the density be? To 
listen to reasons as to why we need to fill this mission that it has had for the last 150 years in the 
Peninsula is not a very good tenancy. In fact it is disingenuous and a lot more information is 
needed than what has been presented tonight. He expects there to be a lot more opposition once 
the facts are known. He hopes the process becomes a lot more transparent. 



Mr. Segal would like to know if the decision makers of the HRM council level have any prior 
relationship with the sponsors of this project and whether they are allowed to accept any type of 
donations to their campaigns from anybody connected with the development. Councillor Dawn 
Sloane said she has never received any money from any of these individuals. Mr. Segal asked if 
she would undertake never to accept any type of contribution from anybody involved in this 
project while it was pending. Councillor Sloane said that there are ethics involved. She said 
when there is an actual election, she gives her agent specifics on what she will agree and not 
agree to when it comes to any donations, particularly when it comes to any kind of development. 

Mr. Segal stated that he does not want to see another Fenwick building on Sackville Street. Mr. 
Napier said that this is not a Fenwick bujlding. Fenwick Towers is 33 storeys tall and built back 
in 1969. This is a new building with a maximum of about 17 or 18 storeys, has been broken 
down into two separate structures and it is a totally different concept. We have a street wall 
which is on a main conidor. 

Lonnie Holland was twice elected to City Council and thought it shameful that the YMCA 
(Young Man's Christen Association) would have a meeting on Holy Thursday evening. When 
constructed, the Garden Crest was set back, the original height maintained and the height in the 
back of the building was limited. From discussion back then relating to the sun shadows, the 
Public Gardens will not see as much sun under this development as it gets now. From the Public 
Gardens point of view, he is very much against the proposal. It puts it into a bit of a cake box and 
takes it away from its natural environment. The same can be said about the Citadel. The Citadel 
is almost open on all sides. It's setback on a number of sides and there is nothing very high 
around it. On the south side of the Public Gardens there is nothing high and most of it is setback 
quite a bit. This project on the corner is anything but setback and low. Mr. Napier said that they 
have done extensive shadow studies, but did not have the full animation. A slide was shown of 
the full extent of the shadow from the project. The time of day the sunlight leaves the Public 
Gardens at three different times of the year was illustrated and basically by 9: 15 or 9:20 at the 
worst case scenario the shadow from this project will not be in the Public Gardens. He showed 
that there was limited impact on the Gardens. 

John Lindsay introduced himself as past Chairman of the YMCA and an active volunteer in this 
project. He thinks that the question of principles brought forward is very important. The YMCA 
did not want to be doing something in which we came forward and played the developers game 
of asking for more and getting less. Over the many, many years of planning and being ready to 
make this application have we wondered how much money will be needed in addition to our 
absolute maximum fundraising capacity to be able to have a renewed YMCA. It is in fact 
important that the YMCA be seen as what it is which is an integrated and holistic place of health 
and personal development. What is being proposed is the minimum amount to be able to achieve 
the ability to have a new YMCA. It would be much easier for everybody here, and there 
probably wouldn't be a meeting, ifit was all wonderful and there wasn't the necessity to ask but 
there is. With that, we have chosen to ask in the most respectful way. The YMCA is not a 
corporation but an organization that was founded and handled by community members. It is a 
trust that is handed and stewarded through generations and this cunent generation is now facing 
the issue of renewing the facility. 



Annette Harris, introduced herself as an Occupational Therapist and a technical medical student 
at Dalhousie. She has volunteered with the AIM (Abilities In Motion) Program at the YMCA for 
the past three years. For the past 12 years, the AIM Program has enabled persons with physical 
disabilities in the community to exercise at the Nova Scotia Rehab Centre. It's a wonderful 
opportunity for students to volunteer and learn. Currently, there have been a few limitations at 
the NS Rehab gym. One is the limited hours that people can go to the NS Rehab gym. There are 
volunteers there for two hours four days a week. It is a long day for people to get on an Access A 
Bus, get to the NS Rehab Centre and back home again. She is really excited about a project like 
this because it will allow people from the program to go the YMCA at any point during the day 
and exercise. Her vision would be to have accessible equipment and access to a pool which is 
currently another limitation at the NS Rehab gym. There are a lot of therapies that have been 
proven to be very effective for persons with disabilities in improving their strength, gait and 
things of that nature. Lastly, in order to expand the AIM Program, it would be wonderful to see 
this developed at the projected site. There is an opportunity for a lot of students, like herself, to 
learn from the participants and to benefit them as well. She hopes to refer her future patients to a 
brand new accessible building. 

Rhonda Newcombe, Halifax, introduced herself as a parent who lives in this community and 
thinks that many of us are privileged to have all SOlis of things within this community. Looking 
at what was presented tonight, she sees an encouragement to appreciate the Citadel and Public 
Gardens more by the views that go from the YMCA to the Citadel and Public Gardens. She 
asked that everyone who has the privilege of living in the downtown core to think of the entire 
community and the benefits to the community. Through the years, herself and three children 
have benefitted from the YMCA family. Many others have benefitted as well. A new building is 
needed entirely as the existing one is in sad need of many repairs and has been used to its 
maximum. When looking at your own situation and where you are right now in life, think of 
others in their lives, where they are and what their needs are. There are many more people and 
needs than just ourselves. 

Natasha Warren, is a physical activity practitioner who promotes physical activity to upper 
population levels. Currently in Nova Scotia, over 50% of the population is physically inactive 
and Halifax is no second to that. Seven percent of teenagers are inactive. Physical activity is only 
one aspect of what this facility could offer. She commented that the strongest evidence right now 
for making a population level change for physical activity is looking at the built in environment. 
She applauded the concept rendering and looking at a mixed use area which is another indicator 
of making a change around the population physical activity and having healthy communities. She 
thinks it is impOliant to critically and strategically have these kinds of conversations that are 
looking at the HRM by Design. I pm1icipated in some of those consultations. She has been a 
pedestrian in this city for eight years and walks everywhere day and night so is very hyper aware 
of things like wind, sun, shade and all of the things that you experience as a pedestrian. The . 
benefits, pros and cons have to be weighed and not forsake the future and the potential of this 
facility for the sake of the viewplanes. Sadly, Haligonians and Nova Scotians do not make use of 
the Citadel Hill. She stated that we are here to represent first and foremost the citizens of 
Halifax. She supports tourism and appreciates Citadel Hill. The CBC building is not a pretty site 
and anything is an improvement. 



Brian Lane suppOlis the proposed development that the YMCA is presenting here tonight. I-Ie 
has more than a passing interest in Halifax, the YMCA and sport in Nova Scotia. He is CEO of 
IH Matters, a marine business for almost 104 years in Halifax and neighbors of the YMCA on 
Birmingham Street He also has a long history with the YMCA as pari of the leadership program, 
and his daughter currently is a counselor at Big Cove Camp. He has a great understanding of 
spOli and what sport facilities can do. He is a past chair of Sport Nova Scotia and on the board 
and the sport division chair for Halifax 2011 Canada Games. He believes there is significant 
public benefit with this development. The YMCA is an integral. part of helping many HRM 
residents maintain a healthy mind, body and spirit We should be assisting the YMCA to 
continue this good work. The variance requested and why it is needed is that it is necessary for 
the YMCA to yield an upper turn at the present site in order to be able to build this $22 million 
facility that will in fact be the economic engine that will ensure that the YMCA can continue to 
deliver the services that it has over time. This well designed mixed use development will also 
provide more than $1 million in tax revenues to the city and help to curb urban sprawl by helping 
to develop and maintain downtown and keep it more vibrant. Sydney, Moncton and Fredericton 
have a new YMCA. Our YMCA is over 60 years old and functionally obsolete with limited 
access for physically challenged people and aging members. A new YMCA will address the 
shortfalls and take us forward with a facility that can address these needs. The height variance 
setbacks from the corner of Sackville and South Park Streets affects 18% of the site so relatively 
speaking it's not a big factor. Finally, the current YMCA site can be built onto a height of 160 
feet. It makes aesthetic and good urban design sense to integrate the CBC and YMCA sites to 
make a transition from one site to the next inside of a blunt wall. The bottom line is that this is a 
great development and for downtown Halifax, it's being done for all the right reasons. 

Hugh Gillis, a fitness instructor at the YMCA for almost 24 years, believes it is an absolute 
public benefit. People who are challenged mentally, physically, and financially go to the YMCA 
and provide people with confidence. People become volunteers and leaders as they see the 
benefits. There is a huge public benefit. The YMCA is invaluable. When is the appropriate time 
do make changes to HRM by Design. If it is a good development then it should be considered. 
He thinks council should think about it very seriously. 

Peggy Cameron feels that it was inappropriate and ill-conceived to have a public consultation 
meeting on a Thursday of a holiday weekend and recommends there be another 0ppOliunity for 
the public to have another information session in fairness to the people who couldn't attend. 
There aren't many opportunities for Nova Scotians to have 4 day weekends. Given the size of the 
crowd here tonight, it is evident that there is interest in the community for this project. In 
addressing the two factors that are presented, the impact of the potential changes of the height 
requirement, in pmiicular regard to the impact on the Citadel and its surroundings, really is a 
contextual question. Unfortunately in Halifax we need to stmi having discussions about what is 
the context. Very often the debate becomes polarized and the conversations are not very mature 
because we end up believing people are opposed to each other and they become less 
constructive. However, it is very important to take into account the scale and what the context of 
Halfiax is. Compared to Vancouver, Halifax is a very different kind of population density and 
scale oflandscape. Citadel Hill is the icon for Halifax. 

Ms. Cameron stated that she is a co-founder of an organization called the Friends of the Halifax 



Commons and has lots of experience being on the wrong side of the debate and decisions of City 
Hall. Councillors are reminded that in 1994 there was an excellent process that was undertaken 
with public consensus in agreement about a plan in how the Halifax Common would be treated. 
Today, less than one third of the Halifax Common remains public open space. All of the good 
intentions with that plan have never held up to any test that has been put forward by any kind of 
development. She is rather frustrated as someone who has participated in the HRM by Design 
process to believe that two years later, the matter is being reviewed. In 1994, the perimeter of the 
Halifax Common Plan included Cunard Street all the way to South Street, bounded on the west 
by Robie Street and on the east by N0I1h Park, Ahern, Bell Road and South Park Street. The 
recommendation in that plan was to have all of the streetscape respected in a historic sense. A 
view of Citadel Hill from that area was emphasized in the plan. She does agree with one of the 
comments regarding the ability to appreciate the view from the interior of the YMCA looking 
out; however, anywhere on the exterior the sky would not he visible. 

Ms. Cameron is concerned about the increase of traffic and congestion and people moving in and 
out of those areas. She is a pedestrian who travels frequently in that area. Since some of the new 
buildings adjacent to the Lord Nelson and towards that corner have been developed, there are 
exits and entrances that have made the area somewhat unsafe for pedestrians. 

Ms. Camero'n has concerns about wind and shade as well. 

Ms. Cameron has a masters in Environmental Studies and is concerned about the materials that 
are going into the building and what is being lost when we the buildings are destroyed. She does 
agree that the YMCA would benefit from having a new facility; however, some thought has to be 
given as to cost of materials and energy for a larger the building. 

Ms. Cameron wasn't aware of the $22 million budget for the building but helieves the YMCA 
would get a large amount of that from fundraising. 

Ms. Cmneron refelTed to a building in Meran, Northern Italy, call the Therme. The building is an 
open concept, very energy efficient and a tourist destination because it's a wonderful two storey 
recreational centre. 

Peter Conrod, introduced himself as a businessman in Halifax and a former chair of the YMCA, 
and has lived in Halifax most of his life. He is aware of the wonderful things that the YMCA 
does in this community for both families and for youth. Tonight, speakers talk about our inactive 
youth and the need for those that are physically disabled for such a facility. This is the oldest 
province in the country and seniors will also be in need of support facilities and services that will 
keep them active and allow them to lead the lifestyle they want. The YMCA is a charitable 
organization, not a corporation and this is not a for profit venture. This is trying to find balance 
to build a facility that this community needs and at the same time be realistic about raising the 
money to fund it. A lot of the opposition to this project may come from people who live in high 
rises in the area. Those people have derived a tremendous benefit from the views but somehow 
seem to be resentful of the fact that others may also benefit from that. 

Alan Ruffman, Ferguson's Cove, is on the board for the Friends of the Public Gardens and has 



been aware of this project for some time. On April 9, 1912, in London, England, a fellow from 
Halifax, George Wright, filled out a new will before he boarded the Titanic. George did not 
survive the Titanic and his body was never recovered. There's no graveyard. There is a memorial 
in Dmimouth and a number of his siblings have survived. He was a very wealthy man and 
effectively a millionaire. He left his estate including $20,000 that should be put aside to build a 
meeting place in Halifax. The estate fought over this $20,000. They failed to convince the judge 
that it should be given to the relatives. That money sat until 1950/51 when there were two groups 
that went to the couli and asked for access to this money to fulfill the requirements of George's 
rights and will. The YMCA was successful in getting the money. 

Mr. Ruffman said the money had grown into about $85,000 and paid for a major part of the 
YMCA that is presently being declared unfit and out of date. He and a friend looked for the 
meeting place about a decade ago and were unable to find it. The meeting room has now become 
the men's changing room. The YMCA had left the plaque on the wall. The plaque is now 
somewhere behind the foyer. He believes the YMCA has an obligation, maybe even legal, to 
George Wright and his estate. Where is the meeting place? 

Mr. Ruffman asked if both of the properties have been purchased outright from the CBC. One 
property is the Hugh MacLennan house and the other is the old garage. Is the property owned 
outright by the YMCA or was it simply auctioned? He asked for the square footage of the 
proposed new YMCA in terms of the part servicing the exercise function as opposed to the 
boutiques or the cafes that might be added. He also w0uld like to lmow the estimated cost of 
restoring, renovating and adding to the present YMCA in terms of building behind it, along the 
sides and getting some extra height to generate some revenue. 

Mr. Ruffman asked ifthere are copies of the book shown at the beginning of the meeting in the 
public libraries. Having it on the website is one thing but it's not realistic. 

Mr. Ruffman would like to know what will happen to the sculpture by Mad Dog (the sculpture in 
front of YMCA). 

Mr. Ruffman said there is the CBC building, the main garage, old MacLennan house and then 
there is the YMCA. Is it YMCA's intention to retain ownership of the new lot or will they call 
for proposals? Will it simply become the YMCA or perhaps be torn down and left as a vacant 
lot? Will the two be tied together? He believes the answer is no. This is not the way to do a joint 
development where one is approved and hope that someone will come along and build the other. 
Tearing down the MacLennan home site and the CBC site is an act of sacrilege and he is 
ashamed of it being rewarded by obviously selling the lot. CBC is in need of some new space. 
How much space has been added on top of the CBC building? It will cost a fOliune to knock 
down because the floors of that building were able to hold trucks and parking. It is probably 
strong enough to add a couple of storeys. Why in fact couldn't CBC stay there? 

Mr. Ruffman said you can't say public benefit site without weighing what is happening to the 
other site. The YMCA is moving from one site and going to sell-the other for a very large sum of 
money. We're talking about the new site with a big tower busing through the height limit to 
generate enough revenue to make the YMCA self-sufficient financially. To give the public all 



the things it must have. Are we not talking about at the same time selling the other propeJ1y or 
marketing for a very long lease for a large sum of money? Is that part of the equation? He would 
certainly like to see that. 

Mr. Ruffman explained that municipal planning strategy amendments are not appealable to 
anybody, whereas a rezoning is. It is appealable by an interested or an aggrieved party to the 
Nova Scotia Utility and Review Board. We have the most restrictive access to planning appeals 
than any pal1 of Canada. Most appeals launched are one developer against another. Very few are 
launched by citizens or citizen groups. Very few are won by citizen or citizen groups. Once a 
plan change is made, it doesn't matter what happens on the property. In effect, under BRM by 
Design, nobody can make an appeal. This is a very closed process and yet already there are 
proposals for changes to HRM by Design. He can't agree and is not at all comfortable with going 
through the height barrier. This proposal should conform to HRM by Design and should live 
with it. Mr. Napier said that the project will be developed as one property and one developer 
would be responsible for the whole thing. That is the present plan. As far as the application 
process, the buildings would be all part of the same development agreement that will go before 
council before anything is allowed to be built. 

George Rodgers, Boutilier's Cove, introduced himself as being the project manager employed by 
the YMCA. There is one site being developed at one time. The form of ownership is unknown 
but it will most likely be a condominium parcel for the YMCA and an amenity space, and would 
likely be a condominium or like corporation Oil one tower with somebody else owning the other 
tower. The outline of the design and the improvements made by the public information process 
tonight will be one application which will be what the built form entitlement that the YMCA will 
sell to the developer(s). He finds it advantageous that it is a larger site and it does allow us to 
develop this and make the highest and best use potential out of it within the context. The size of 
the YMCA will relate to the market here because not only will the YMCA become a part of the 
public benefit but the public dollars will not have to pay for this recreation centre. It will be 
privately supplied to a charity and it will operate on a balanced budget every year without the 
cost of the taxpayer. A significant public benefit without getting into the programs or the history 
of the YMCA is that it is a charity. There has been significant and will be more participation. As 
a donation, he will make as many copies as needed. It's too late to rebuild the MacLennan home 
and it's too late for a lot of things but it's not too late for a good open dialogue of what he 
believes to be a very excellent mixed use project. 

David Suey, a YMCA volunteer, asked if the change in height is less than 18% of the space used. 
Mr. Napier said approximately in that ratio. Mr. Suey pointed out the imp0l1ance of avoiding the 
YMCA going up to its total height on its site and creating an ugly wall from the Citadel looking 
downtown. A more important issue is that a good, strong financially, viable YMCA is needed in 
this community. The YMCA has a long history of providing support to young people and we 
need the YMCA to be strong so that the youth of this community will continue to have things 
such as camps. The population that has been moving into the downtown is going to require a 
facility like this. He commends the YMCA for building such a program and for undertaking the 
initiative to engage the eBC so that the city will benefit from a comprehensive program of 
development. There is a real benefit to the population that will be moving into downtown 
because of higher gas prices and what not. He thinks it's appropriate that the YMCA put 



numbers out there so that questions can be answered so people know how much will he asked 
from the public. In summary, the public benefit is there and it's needed. He was taken this 
evening by hearing a number of facts particularly on the height that makes real sense to have a 
comprehensive design that will allow that plot of land look decent from the Citadel. 

Mary Ellen Gurnham, Halifax, introduced herself as the current chair for the YMCA and stated 
that she volunteers at the YMCA to give back to the community and she believes in the values of 
the YMCA. She is also a healthcare professional. I am the chief officer and executive director of 
Learning and Capital Health. In this province we have the highest rate of heart disease, cancer, 
cardio vascular disease, respiratory disease, diabetes, obesity, etc. We are reaching out to our 
communities to help us deliver our mandate because we cannot do it on our own. We have a 
number of programs, some of which were mentioned tonight, that the YMCA offers. I believe 
that we can offer more programs with a facility that is accessible and user friendly with different 
kinds of amenities than the current facility does. Her interest in this and piea to this community is 
that we really need to get a handle on our primary and secondary prevention needs in this 
community. The partnership with the YMCA and this building would do that. 

Phil Pacey, Halifax, said there was a lot of information given within the first hour that was not 
particularly relevant. This meeting is about an increase in the height limit and if the height limit 
is increased as indicated, and what may come back from that RFP, may not resemble any of the 
pictures shown. Another comment was made about access and vibrancy that would come from 
this project. He reminded people that there are already 10 to 13 million square feet of 
development allowed for by HRM by Design and 40 or 50 developments can occur if this 
development breaks the height limit. 

Mr. Pacey said that Citadel Hill was established as a fOli 260 years ago. Halifax is where it is 
because of the hill and very importantly, it had a view for 360 degrees, the complete horizon. 
Residents use the hill for recreation and have for at least 250 years. He uses it for recreation and 
very much appreciates the view as a great many other people do. There have been statements in 
the press that this building will not block views from the Citadel. That is incorrect. No images 
were shown tonight. Views of the public gardens from the Citadel, and vice versa, will be 
blocked by this development. 

Mr. Pacey referred to the history of Band A and his involvement. Band A was almost 
unanimously adopted by the public and the council at the time. It is an extremely important 
protection for the Citadel. It's very important that the context of the Citadel be of limited height 
The words, historic and traditional scale appear in the policies and it is very important to 
preserve those. There are a variety of heritage buildings in the vicinity of this proposal. A good 
job has been done to protect the parameter of the Citadel. 

Mr. Pacey said that it is a benefit for people to be able to go to the Citadel and see the maximum 
view, 360 degrees, as they possibly can. The change in height limit will definitely restrict that 
and decrease the amount of view from the Citadel and that would be extremely negative. It 
would not be of benefit to the city but would damage the economy, cultural and historic life of 
the city. Yes, it might be nice to have a new YMCA but the view is something that belongs to 
everybody in HRM. That is more impOliant than a new YMCA. 



5. Closing Comments 

Mr. Harvey said how much he appreciated the dialogue this evening and there are ~ lot of things 
to think about. He thanked everyone for coming and taking their time to look at this thoughtfully 
and expressing their comments and concerns. 

6. Adjournment 

The meeting adjourned at approximately 9:35 p.m. 


